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February 28, 2018 

 

The Honorable Elinor Carbone 

Mayor 

City of Torrington 

City Hall, 3rd Floor 

140 Main Street 

Torrington CT 06790 

Elinor_Carbone@torringtonct.org  

 

The Honorable Craig Miner  

State Senator, 30th District 

Legislative Office Building, Room 3400 

300 Capitol Avenue 

Hartford, CT  06106 

Craig.Miner@cga.ct.gov  

 

The Honorable Brian M. Ohler  

State Representative, 64th District 

Legislative Office Building, Room 4200 

300 Capitol Avenue 

Hartford, CT  06106 

Brian.Ohler@housegop.ct.gov  
 
RE:   Notice of Intent to Sell the Torrington Campus 

 

Dear Mayor Carbone, Senator Miner and Representative Ohler: 

 

I write to formally notify you that it is the intention of the University of Connecticut (“UConn”) 

to sell all of UConn’s former Torrington Campus land and buildings which include (1) the 

Classroom Building, (2) the Litchfield County Extension Center and (3) a maintenance garage 

(together the “Torrington Campus”). 

 

This notice is issued in compliance with Connecticut General Statutes Section 3-14b which 

requires UConn to notify, in writing, the chief executive officer of the City of Torrington (the 

“City”) and the affected state representative and state senator of UConn’s intention to sell.  As a 

courtesy, I am also providing copies of this notice to Corporation Counsel Jamie LaMere and to 
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the other legislators who represent Torrington:  Senator Witkos and Representatives Case and 

Cook. 

 

This notice is being issued pursuant to a resolution of UConn’s Board of Trustees adopted 

August 2, 2017.  (Copy attached).  The statute provides that within forty-five days after this 

notice, the chief executive officer of the City may give written notice to UConn of the City’s 

desire to purchase the property.  UConn calculates that the forty-five day deadline will expire on 

Monday April 16, 2018. 

 

If the City desires to purchase the property, my administration is authorized to negotiate with the 

City the terms of a Purchase and Sale Agreement (“Agreement”) for the transfer of the 

Torrington Campus to the City.  If the City does not give notice of its desire to purchase the 

Property, the administration will conduct an appropriate process to allow potential purchasers to 

compete for the campus and will seek to negotiate the terms of such an Agreement with another 

buyer.  The Board of Trustees must approve any such Agreement with another buyer.  At that 

point if the terms for sale to that buyer are different from the terms offered to the City, the statute 

gives the City the opportunity to buy the property on the same terms as that buyer. 

 

UConn would welcome a purchase by the City either for the City’s own use or for resale to 

another buyer.  The sale price is negotiable.  If the City determines that it does not want to give 

notice of its desire to purchase, UConn would be grateful if the City could provide notice of the 

City’s desire not to purchase without waiting for the full forty-five day period. 

 

I call your attention to certain matters relevant to a potential sale to the City. 

 

First, the Classroom Building was constructed in 1965 using funds gifted to UConn by the Estate 

of Julia B. Thompson.  Ms. Thompson gifted UConn these funds to be used “for the purchase or 

construction of a building or buildings in Torrington or in the vicinity of Torrington for use by 

the Torrington Branch of the University of Connecticut.”  Accordingly, it is UConn’s 

understanding from the Attorney General that a transfer of title to the Classroom Building cannot 

occur without approval by the Superior Court for the Judicial District of Litchfield or other court 

of competition jurisdiction.  It is not known what conditions the court might impose on the City 

in order to approve the transfer of title to the classroom building from UConn to the City.  If 

UConn and the City are able to negotiate an agreement for the sale of the entire Torrington 

Campus – or a portion of the campus that includes the Classroom Building -- we expect that the 

Attorney General’s charities unit would institute a legal action to have the court confirm the 

appropriateness of the agreement with regard to the sale of the Classroom Building.  It is our 

understanding that the requirement of court approval does not apply to the sale of the remaining 

buildings, other improvements or the unimproved land.  

 

Second, the Extension Center building is subject to a charitable use restriction.  Accordingly any 

transfer of title to the City would require the City and UConn to enter into a lease (the 

“Extension Center Lease”) at no cost to UConn to allow for UConn (as tenant) to operate the 

Extension Center Building until at least February 2026 to satisfy the use restriction on that 
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building.  It is our understanding that after February 2026 there is no restriction on the use of this 

building. 

 

Third, at the time of the UConn Board of Trustees Resolution of August 2, 2017, it was expected 

that UConn would enter into a lease with EdAdvance for the Classroom Building and the area 

around that building on the terms set forth in the resolution.  Subsequently it was determined that 

the physical modifications required to make the Classroom Building suitable for use by 

EdAdvance were too expensive to be practical for the lease term then being contemplated.  

EdAdvance has informed UConn that it is the preference of EdAdvance to purchase, rather than 

lease, the Classroom Building.  EdAdvance has indicated that ownership of the building would 

justify the expenditures necessary to make the modifications required for their use.  UConn 

cannot agree to sell any part of the Torrington Campus to EdAdvance or any other buyer until 

the City has had the opportunity to give written notice of the City’s desire to purchase the 

property as provided by Connecticut General Statutes Section 3-14b. 

 

Fourth, at the time of the attached UConn Board of Trustees resolution there were no potential 

purchasers and the Board authorized a transfer to the City for $1.00.  Because there is now a 

potential purchaser willing to pay for the property, the price for a transfer to the City will have to 

be negotiated. 

 

UConn is appreciative of the importance of this property to the City.  At the same time, UConn 

has an obligation to be prudent with its assets.  We look forward to continuing a constructive 

conversation with the goal of reaching an outcome that serves Torrington, UConn and the State 

of Connecticut. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Susan Herbst 

 

 

Attachment:  UConn Board of Trustees Resolution re Sale of the Torrington Campus to the City 

(August 2, 2017). 

 

Copies (with attachment) to: 

 

Jamie M. LaMere, Esq. 

Corporation Counsel 

City of Torrington 

City Hall, 3rd Floor 

140 Main Street 

Torrington CT 06790 

Jaime_LaMere@torringtonct.org 
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The Honorable Kevin Witkos 

State Senator, 8th District 

Legislative Office Building, Room 3400 

300 Capitol Avenue 

Hartford, CT  06106 

kevin.witkos@cga.ct.gov 

 

The Honorable Jay Case 

State Representative, 63rd District 

Legislative Office Building, Room 4200 

300 Capitol Avenue 

Hartford, CT  06106 

jay.case@housegop.ct.gov 

 

The Honorable Michelle Cook 

State Representative, 65th District  

Legislative Office Building, Room 4035 

300 Capitol Avenue 

Hartford, CT  06106 

michelle.cook@cga.ct.gov  
 

Scott Jordan 

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer 

University of Connecticut  

Scott.Jordan@UConn.edu  

 

Richard F. Orr, Esq. 

Special Counsel 

University of Connecticut  

Richard.Orr@UConn.edu  
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